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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the council chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 26th February 2013             
Present     

                                      Mrs. H. Boot-Handford        Chairman of Council         

                                      Mr. M. Benson                              Rev. N. Law
                                      Mrs. D.M.A. Chapman                 Mr. R. Maycock

                                      Mr. P. Dennis

        Mr. R. Piper

    
                                      Dr. N. Harmsworth                       Mrs. H. Rogers
                                      Mr. B. Lamb                                 Mr. A. Sadleir
893. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Mr. R. Leithall due to holiday and Mr. K. Smith due to illness.

894.   Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman
1. Mrs. Roger  A parishioner asked Mrs. Rogers what has to happen regarding a bungalow next door that has 
not been lived in for some time. Advise the parishioner to contact the Clerk with the address.
2. Mr. Benson  (a) Just an observation that the Weir Quay car park is being re-surfaced.
                         (b) The Community Plan; the Plan Area was approved by West Devon Borough Council today. Now the application for Government funding in the sum of £5,000 can go ahead.


Mr. Benson informed Council that he was questioned today at Borough by a Councillor about his connection with the Community Plan. 

3. Mr. Maycock (a) With regards dog fouling, the lady at the hairdressers tried to contact the Dog Warden at West Devon Borough Council to be told by the person answering the phone that they knew nothing about a Dog Warden.

(b) Footpath 27 at Little Gawton sign post rotten and lying in the hedge.

4. Mr. Sadleir  Felt that at the next meeting of the Community Plan Group there should be a vote taken as to 
whether anyone else wishes to take Mr. Benson’s place. This should then clear the issue as far as the borough member is concerned.
5.The Clerk     Sought permission to pay the following accounts;

1. Mrs. Boot-Handford Chairman’s expenses 


   £70.00
2. Mr. P. Willmott Clearing rubbish from allotment 17.

   £55.00

3. S.W.W. Recreation, Cemetery, Public Toilets BA/BF
             £212.50
4. Beregen Reimbursement for floor mat hire contract Parish Hall    £139.32
Mr. Lamb proposed payment, seconded by Mr. Benson.
6. Mrs. Boot-Handford (a) The Chairman informed Council that she has on behalf of Council presented a 

bouquet of flowers to Mr. & Mrs. Gray for their Diamond Wedding Anniversary. Also 

bouquets to Marion Gray and Yvonne Hicks for all their hard work in retaining the Bere Alston Post Office, and a bouquet of flowers to welcome Charlotte Hammond as the new Post Mistress.She will also be presenting Carole Cowell on Council’s behalf with a bouquet on her retirement.
(b) Mrs. Boot-Handford reminded Council that some months ago Mark Wilson of Bibio gave a talk on developing land on The Down and she has had a phone call from him stating that he has found a Housing Association that will back them in building 17 affordable houses on the proposed site. They now have to speak to West Devon Borough Council Planners.
Mr. Benson stated that he and Councillor Musgrave spoke with Mike Black and Alex Rehagg about this, as this would be an exemption site of entirely affordable houses, they would not be able to refuse planning. Both Councillor Musgrave and Councillor Benson feel this is totally inappropriate and they are not happy that Bibio can ride rough shod over the Borough.
(c) Mrs. Boot-Handford reminded Council that the Bere Alston Train name plate needs to be 

placed back in the Parish Hall, there will have to be work carried out to move the electric 

cable as it is in the way. Council will have to look at the cost.
Mr. Dennis and the Reverend Law both declared an interest in item (d).
(d) Mrs. Boot-Handford stated that the next item would be controversial and she has brought it forward tonight as there is a time element. At the meeting with Beregen Mr. Gentle stated that grant monies are decreasing and there is still a long list of jobs to be undertaken. Mrs.Boot-Handford felt that Council could get involved as some jobs are structural. The following are the items we could help with.
Make good front doors by re-hanging to make catch actually fit, making building more secure.  £360

Repair and make good Fire Doors exiting into car park.  £420

· Fire exit play-park is no longer a fire exit and the group would like to block this up and make good.  £612
Discussions took place on the blocking up of the fire exit.

Mrs. Boot-Handford felt that if Council donates half the cost of the first two items at a cost of £180 + £210 = £390, then Bergen could apply for matched funding from the Pentillie 106 monies.
Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed Council give Bergen £390 for the two jobs outlined, seconded by Mr. Benson. A vote was taken 9 for the motion 1 against and 1 abstention.

Motion Carried.

Refer the Fire exit play-park side to Finance & General Purposes.
7. The Clerk read the following Police report on crimes that have happened in the Bere Peninsula between 

the 29th January and 21st February;
          “
1x Theft of purse from shop.

3x Criminal damages, 2 of which were domestic related and involved the same people.

2x Assault both of which were domestic related.


2x Problems solving Plans put in place for 2 vulnerable adults.

1x Burglary awaiting the results from Scenes of Crime.


1x section 4 Public Order, dispute between neighbours.

Jen Potts is still working hard to encourage the young people in the Youth Hut.The Youth Club 
which is held in the United Church is going from strength to strength with a good number of 

young people turning up.
Hopefully between us we can try to get the crime rate even lower”.
8. The Clerk received a phone call from Daphne McDonald regarding the entrance to Bere Ferrers recreation 

field, this is very muddy and slippery, people are diverting down the grass bank. Mrs. McDonald has 

had some old carpet put down but feels in the long run something must be done about it. Refer to 

Recreation.
895. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 26th January as a true record and taken as read.

        Mrs Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis
        Matters Arising

        Minute 860(824) The football club has still not trimmed back the hedge. Discussions took place and it was agreed that a letter be sent to Mr. Westlake informing him that Council will now take matters into their own hands and get the hedge cut back and remove a section of fencing, and the club will be charged.


The Clerk read an email from Mrs Edington “Is it possible to get the football club to remove the rubbish deposited in the hedge by the side of the Pavilion’s garage. It seems to be broken breeze blocks and clumps of old cement that was used to construct their dug outs, Soon the grass will grow and this mess covered”. Workman to remove this rubbish also and the club to be charged.
       Minute 858 Problems being caused by cars parking by the Diana triangle, from those using the new stables. This is in the hands of the Planning Officer.
      Minute 853
Mr. Andy Lyle is not able to attend the Annual Parish meeting. The speaker will now be Caroline Gatteral from Devon County Council Footpaths who will launch the Review of the Definitive Map.

      Minute 866
Mrs. Boot-Handford informed Council that the invitation to the Buckingham Palace Garden Party was for Councillors, so has added Mrs. Mills to the Mayoral Awards with Mrs. Gray, Mrs Hicks, Mr. Gentle, and Mr. Willmott. Under 18 Mr. Benson has the information to include Sue Coomber.

     Minute 856
Mr. Lamb reported on the Bere Alston to Tavistock Railway Consultation. They would welcome a positive response from the Parish Council. Mr. Lamb has completed the consultation form for the Clerk to email to County. Graham Cornish is keen to start on the trail and to take on board Council’s comments. The Clerk to ask Devon County Council if they could let us know the current state of affairs and can we have any input.
                                                      SO RESOLVED
896. To approve & adopt the minutes of the Recreation meeting held on the 12th February and taken as read, 
        to deal with matters arising.
Mr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Rogers.

Matters Arising.

Minute 872. The Clerk contacted Zurich Insurance and has had the following reply;

“If the Villagers Group are responsible for the play equipment then they must cover it under their own policy. If it is officially signed over to the Council we can cover it under your policy”. Refer back to Recreation.
           Minute 874 The Workman has looked at the barn door at Bere Ferrers Recreation Field and will attempt to repair as soon as possible.
Minute 877 The number posts at the Allotments have been installed.
Mr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford.
SO RESOLVED
  897. To approve & adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 19th February and taken as read, to 
deal with matters arising.

Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Chapman
Matters Arising.
Minute 879 The manhole cover in the Parish Hall car park is the property of Beregen and nothing to do with South West Water.

Mr Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Dennis.
                                                        SO RESOLVED
   898. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 19th  
        February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
   Mr. Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Rogers.
Matters Arising
Minute 884 Regarding the looking into weed control, Mr. Benson felt that there would be some extra funding around. Discussions took place. It was decided to refer this to Footpaths & Environment.
            Minute 885 Mr. Lamb gave the following information on the TAP Fund. Various Parish Councils have put forward applications, which now total £30,000 and the TAP Fund is only £28,000 overall. With regards our bid for the £6,000 with Horrabridge for the mower Mr. Lamb has had discussions with Horrabridge about putting £500 towards this bid to get £6,000 back.

Mr. Lamb would like to be able to agree this if it is brought up at Southern Link on Thursday. After discussions it was agreed that Bere Ferrers Parish Council would give approval that they would commit £500 next year in principle.

          Minute 892(5) The Clerk has received the following emails;


Jill Skelton “Regarding the walkway and steps, I believe they belong to West Devon Borough Council, though not the “garden” land each side. The arch I think belongs to the buildings each side.


We flagged the cleaning of the path to the contractors last week from our own monitoring and will check the work is done.


For the structural condition of the path and any markings, I’ll try to find out which department would deal with it and we’ll respond to you”.

Kathy Aubertin, “Yes the path is the responsibility of Street Scene. We’ll have a look at it and arrange any necessary repairs.

Mr. Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Sadleir.
SO RESOLVED
899. Internal Audit.

The internal audit was carried out by Mr. Dennis and the Reverend Law. All was found to be satisfactory.
900. Reports from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council, and the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison

       Meeting.
Mr Benson gave a report on West Devon Borough Council which is bound with and forms part of 
these minutes.

Mr Benson gave a report on the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison meeting which is bound with and

forms part of these minutes.
901. To Confirm Mr. P. J. Archer as Council’s representative on the Maynard Trust for another four years.
Discussions took place.

Mr. Dennis proposed that Council confirm Mr. Archer as their representative on the Maynard Trust 
for the following four years, seconded by Mr. Piper.
902. Meetings for Council.
· Parish Council Planning Workshop April 2nd West Devon Borough Council. The following wish to attend. The Clerk, Mrs. Chapman, Mr. Benson, Mr. Dennis and Mr. Sadleir.

· Engage in Localism March 7th Lamerton Village Hall. The following wish to attend Mr. Benson, Mr. Maycock and Mr. Sadleir.
903. Correspondence
1. Devon County Council Customer Service Centre Roads and Transport.
The Clerk read the following email;

“The blocked drains we have down as being completed on 16th January. The hedge (at 85 Bedford Street) we have sent to our contractors to cut back as the Highways Officer cannot locate the owners.”
2. West Devon Borough Council Affordable Housing
“Affordable Housing and Housing Advice are proposing changes to the current allocations policy. The proposed changes were presented to the Community Services Committee last week and subject to the outcome of the consultation and liaison with the Chair, Vice Chair and lead member for housing will be adopted. The Consultation period will last for 6 weeks”.
3. Southern Link Meeting

“The next meeting will be held on Thursday 28th February. With regard to the TAP Fund item I have been asked to re-circulate the document detailing the principal governing the fund and would particularly like to draw your attention to page four-‘Operating Process’-. Also unfortunately, I need to inform you that Cllr. Collin Harris has stood down as representative from his Parish Council at the Link Meeting, as a consequence, he is no longer Chairman of Southern Link. Therefore, Cllr. Mrs. Prosser, as Vice Chairman, will Chair this last meeting before the Annual Meeting in June when positions of Chairman and Vice Chairman will be elected for the forthcoming year”.
4. West Devon Borough Council

(a) News Release. “Calling all prospective election candidates and agents. People thinking of standing for Devon County Council elections on May 2nd along with their agents, are being invited to an information evening arranged by West Devon Borough Councils election team. The Information Evening is taking place at 5pm on Tuesday March 12th at the Councils Kilworthy Park Offices.

(b) News Release “ ‘Quick win’ scheme to tackle West Devon flooding. Thousands of pounds is being invested by Devon County Council in the ‘Quick Win’ schemes to help address flooding in a number of West Devon Communities. Several small schemes have been identified by Devon County Council to help communities which bore the brunt of last year’s floods.
5. Devon County Council

(a) “Temporary restriction (Lane to Well Farm Bere Alston) Friday 1st March. This temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable storm damage remedial work.

(b) Temporary restriction road from Ferry Farm to Collins Railway Bridge. This temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable storm remedial works”.  
6. Cordial Steering Group
“Simon Bates. It’s a long time since we met as a group and Sam Barnes and I have been busy delivering various pieces of work; Calstock Heritage Exhibition, and exchange visits with French partners, for example. WE do have more work in a development scheme phase, notably our desire to turn information about the natural and historic environment into useful plans, as part of the neighbourhood planning and agri-environment targeting process. We still have some money to spend too! Thus we still need your local knowledge and expert guidance. We thought we could meet at Buckland Monachorum Chapel at 2pm on Fridays Feb 15th, 22nd (half term), Mar 8th, 15th. Mr. Piper informed Council that this will now be March 14th”.
7. For Information

(a) Devon County Council Community Round Up News Letter.

(b) South West Water Future News Letter. A stitch in time saves nine. Why it pays to be prepared for extreme weather.
904. Questions from members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1. Mr. Lansdell wished to query minute 871 (1) where he was told categorically that the time change was on the website. The Clerk did not reply to emails sent by Mr. Lansdell on this query. Mrs. Boot-Handford stated that Council has had a long discussion with the Web Master about the website.  Mr. Lansdell was directed to minute 889. Mr. Lansdell also stated that he had not had a reply from the Chairman over a query about the web site. The Chairman informed Mr. Lansdell that she had replied the same evening as the decision had been made to put the agendas on the web site.
2. With regards the discussion on the Bere Alston to Tavistock Railway and the Cycle Track, attracting cyclists to the area with no toilets or café near the station, this is something that should be looked into.

3. Mr. Lansdell stated that at last the potholes on The Down have been marked out for repairs.

4. Mr. Lansdell still has the cycle route sign from the corner of Woolacombe Road and Bedford Street.

905. Parish Housing Needs Survey (Confidential)

Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed that committee go into part two, seconded by Mr. Piper.

Discussions were held.

Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed come out of part two, seconded by Dr. Harmsworth.

Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed that the Parish Council are happy to put their name to the Housing Needs Survey with one noted amendment, seconded by Mr. Lamb.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.35pm.
Signed this 26th day of March 2013
Chairman……………………………….
